
Town of Mineral Springs  

Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department  

5804 Waxhaw Highway  

Town Council

Public Hearing / Regular Meeting

June 8, 2006 ~ 7:30 PM 

Minutes 
The Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, met in Regular Session at the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department, Mineral Springs, North Carolina, at 7:30 p.m. on Thursday, June 8, 2006.
Present:
Mayor Frederick Becker III, Mayor Pro Tem Janet Critz, Councilman Jerry Countryman, Councilwoman Lundeen Cureton, Councilman Woody Faulk, Councilwoman Peggy Neill, Town Clerk Vicky Brooks, Tax Collector Libby Andrews-Henson, and Town Attorney Bobby Griffin.
Absent:
None.
Visitors:
Pam Caskey, Wanda Glenn, Gail Goss, Attorney Bob Hornik, Jenni LeBlanc, Steve McCallum, Ron McGarvey, Mark Michaud, Bob Moss, and Becky Williams.
 With a quorum present Mayor Becker called the Regular Town Council Meeting of June 8, 2006 to order at 7:35 p.m.
1. 
Opening
· Jimmy Critz delivered the invocation.
· Pledge of Allegiance.

2.
Public Hearing – 2006-2007 Proposed Budget
· Mayor Becker announced the public hearing on the 2006-2007 budget and explained that no one had signed up to speak.  Mayor Becker asked if there was anyone wishing to speak at this time.  With no volunteers Mayor Becker closed the public hearing at 7:37 p.m. 
3.
Public Comments 
· There are no public comments.
4.
Approval of Town Council Minutes, Monthly Reports, and Budget Amendment
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to approve all three reports (4-A, B, & C) as written and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.   The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Faulk, and Neill 

Nays: None

A.
May 11, 2006 Minutes   

· Councilman Countryman made a motion to approve the May 11, 2006 minutes as written and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.   The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Faulk, and Neill 

Nays: None
B. Tax Collector’s Report
1.
April 2006 Report
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to approve the April 2006 tax report and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows: 
Ayes: Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Faulk, and Neill 

Nays: None 

2.
Tax Refunds/Releases

· Councilman Countryman made a motion to approve the tax refunds/releases and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows: 

Ayes: Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Faulk, and Neill 

Nays: None 
C. Finance Officer
1. April 2006 Report

· Councilman Countryman made a motion to approve the April 2006 finance report and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Faulk, and Neill 

Nays: None 
2.
Budget Amendment: transfer $3,000 from “Capital Outlay” to “Attorney”

· Councilman Countryman made a motion to approve the budget amendment and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Faulk, and Neill 

Nays: None
5.
Audit Contract

· Mayor Becker explained that the amount for the audit contract was $2,950, which is what was budgeted.  The audit contract is with Robert M. Burns, C.P.A. of Charlotte.  Councilwoman Critz made a motion to approve the audit contract and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Faulk, and Neill 

Nays: None
6.
Consideration of the Proposed 2006-2007 Budget
· Mayor Becker explained that the budget ordinance was in the packet as well as a comparison from previous years.  Councilwoman Critz made a motion to adopt the 2006-2007 budget as submitted and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows: 
Ayes: Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Faulk, and Neill 

Nays: None
· Councilman Faulk made a motion to move Item #14 (Niblock Homes) to Item #9.  [There was no second to this motion].   Mayor Becker suggested that it be made Item #11, which would be right after Waxhaw Fire and United Family becoming Item #10-A.  Councilman Faulk made a motion to move Item #14 to Item #10-A and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Faulk, and Neill 

Nays: None
7.
Union County Council for Citizens with Disabilities 
· Ms. Becky Williams and Mr. Steve McCallum made a presentation to the council on the purposes of Union County Council for Citizens with Disabilities.  Mr. McCallum explained that this is a private non-profit organization that serves people with disabilities in Union, Mecklenburg, and Cabarrus Counties.  They have established advocacy councils in each county, meeting every month with people with disabilities, government officials, and others dealing with disability issues.  Over the years they have advocated for park accessibility with Union County Parks Department, advised the Union County Library on its expansion, and are currently working with the City of Monroe on their ADA 504 transition plans.  Ms. Williams explained that every municipality has obligations under the federal law for individuals with disabilities.  A municipality the size of Mineral Springs does not have to have a disability coordinator, but they should have someone who is designated to handle accessibility issues that may come up.  Ms. Williams explained that they can help municipalities with accessibility issues that come up.  Mr. McCallum offered that they hold meetings on the second Tuesday of every month at the library in Monroe from 1:00 p.m. to 2:30 p.m.  
8.
Catawba Lands Conservancy
· Ms. Jenni LeBlanc gave a brief background on Catawba Lands Conservancy.  They are the local land trust serving Union, Mecklenburg, Gaston, Lincoln and Catawba Counties.  Currently they have 6,400 acres throughout the region and will be taking over another 2,000 acres either in a conservation easement or fee acquisition in order to protect the land.  Catawba Lands Conservancy is member driven, which is supported by donors/corporate partners.  Mineral Springs has supported the CLC for the past three years being the first municipality in Union County to support the conservancy and is currently one of the two municipalities that are supporting the conservancy.  Ms. LeBlanc explained that she went to the Union County Board of Commissioners to ask for their corporate support.  Ms. LeBlanc stated that Mineral Springs is close and near to their heart; “we appreciate so much the kudos you give us for what we do”.  We are facing an environment that is very expensive when it comes to land and as a non-profit we don’t have the resources that the developers do so all the support, resources, connections, land owners, and trails that you are working on helps the CLC do what they do.  Ms. LeBlanc explained that she is now working full time in Union County where their prized possession for the region is Brooklandwood [the Queen’s Cup site in Mineral Springs].  Currently the CLC is working on 1,622 acres, which are very feasible projects and approximately 1,300 more are in the pipeline and will probably happen in 2007.  For the first ten years of the CLC a lot of the projects came to the conservancy (a lot of people wanted to donate land), now the CLC is paying for the land, they are going to landowners, working with farmers to compensate them for the development rights they are giving up if they work with the CLC, or they are trying to buy the land.  It is a very competitive environment out there now.  The projects that the CLC work on now mostly entail some grant funding from the state or federal level.  The state-level trust funds available are: Water Quality, Parks and Recreation, Farmland Protection, and the National Heritage.  Land for Tomorrow is a statewide major initiative; 23 land trusts in the state have signed on to this initiative.  This initiative is to ask state legislature to put a billion dollar bond referendum in front of the voters in November for land conservation.  For further information on the initiative you may logon to www.landfortommorow.org.  Ms. LeBlanc asked that the council sign a referendum in support of that initiative.  Ms. LeBlanc passed out a map to the council; Trust for Public Land and Catawba Lands Conservancy has been pushing for a regional trails project (14 counties and 2 states).  This has not gone public yet; however, they have secured over $100,000 for this project and have signed on with Land Design to do the master plan over the next four years.  It will basically connect all of the major parks/communities throughout the region.  The trails would be for equestrian use, running, hiking, and biking.  Ms. LeBlanc pointed out some specific projects that affect Mineral Springs directly, including writing a grant in conjunction with the town to secure NC Clean Water Management Trust Fund money for a conservation land purchase, and working closely with the Blumenthal family about conservation of their large Mineral Springs tract.  Ms. LeBlanc requested that the council continue with their support of the CLC and that they consider signing the resolution for Land for Tomorrow.  Councilman Faulk commented that the council needs to sign the resolution.  Mayor Becker commented that the resolution will be presented to the council at the next meeting.                    
9.
Waxhaw Volunteer Fire Department
· Waxhaw Volunteer Fire Department Secretary of the Board of Directors Mr. Ron McGarvey thanked the council for allowing him to come to present the proposed service agreement and to make a budgetary request.  Mr. McGarvey explained that the Waxhaw Fire Department is preparing for an inspection from the Department of Insurance; the inspection will set the ratings on which home owners and corporations fire insurance rates will be based on for the next few years.  The ratings go from 1 (lowest/best) to 9 (highest); currently Waxhaw has a split rate, those areas that have a hydrant are rated at 6 and the areas that do not have hydrants are rated at a 9S.  In preparing for the inspection the fire department has been looking at what the Department of Insurance requires of them and one of the requirements is that each city that the fire department responds to have a signed resolution stating the fact that there is a relationship between the town and the fire department.  In addition to the resolution the Waxhaw Fire Department is requesting that the Town of Mineral Springs help them in meeting the expenses of providing adequate response.  Mr. McGarvey stated that he hoped that they would improve on the 9S rating.  In 2005 there was a 10% increase in the number of calls they responded to in 2004.  Many of the volunteers do work outside of the vista during the days, so this past year Waxhaw Fire Department started a part time position for two firemen (one fireman and one EMT) so that they would be at the station during the day (five days of the week tens hours a day), which has improved their daytime response times.  As the Waxhaw Fire Department looks at lowering their DOI ratings the improvements can make the homeowners insurance decrease 38% on an annual basis.  Mr. McGarvey requested that Mineral Springs consider an annual funding of $10,400, which would be applied toward personnel.  Approximately 15% of Mineral Springs is covered by the Waxhaw Fire Department while the other 85% is covered by the Mineral Springs Fire Department.  Councilman Countryman commented that it was his understanding that the Waxhaw Fire Department would be going to fire districts and residents would be taxed based on home values as opposed to the fire fee.  Councilman Countryman asked why the council was getting a request for a donation when they are funded by the county based upon the taxes that will be paid.  Mr. McGarvey explained that during the past year in trying to implement the fire tax they had to go on a zero increase budget; gas/diesel prices have increased.  There are increased costs that go on; therefore they are also asking for donations from the community above and beyond as a means of supplementing what they get.  Councilman Countryman asked if there was intent for fire departments to get to a point where the fire efforts in support of the community will be funded sufficiently so that they do not have to constantly be asking for support.  Mr. McGarvey responded that they would love to for that day to come; this is one area where if you’re (municipalities) able to support the fire department that is one less thing they have to do to raise the money.  The Town of Waxhaw supports the fire department on a monthly basis ($4,500 since January).  Councilwoman Critz commented that she would like to see the council consider this later in the meeting when they are considering non-profit requests.  She personally felt that their largest demand was coming from within; the areas that they serve in Mineral Springs are not applying more pressure (they are built out) and that the amount they are requesting may be inappropriately large for our community.  “This does not mean that we don’t appreciate what you do and that we are not willing to discuss something maybe in a different range”, Councilwoman Critz said.  Mayor Becker pointed out that the funding for this request would not be made out of “non-profit”, but out of our fire protection budget, which would require a budget amendment.  Councilman Faulk asked what their total budget was.  Mr. McGarvey responded that their budget this year was $375,013 approximately.  Mr. Dave Farnum (also with the Waxhaw Fire Department) commented that the tax rate is variable and can be changed every year (based upon their needs).  What they did this year, because they are changing from the flat fire fee to the tax district they set their tax rate to equal last fiscal years budget; from there they can go up or down based on their needs each year.  What they are anticipating is a great increase in commercial development, which would hopefully lower the tax rate across the board.  The first year’s rate is proposed at 4.05 cent per $100 valuation.
10.
United Family Services
· United Family Services South Region Director Ms. Pam Caskey thanked the council for the opportunity to come back to give them some updated information about some of the critical changing needs in our community.  United Family Services mission is to inspire individuals, families, and communities to find solutions to create a better future.  Ms. Caskey commented that the organization is 97 years old and part of their success has been their ability to adapt to meet the ever changing needs of their social issues that are faced in the community.  Ms. Caskey explained that last year she shared with the council information about their sexual assault program; 1 in 4 girls and 1 in 6 boys are affected by sexual assault by the time they are the age of 16.  During the years of 2002 and 2005 the number of child victims served by United Family Services increased over 700 percent.  They served in the past year 314 victims/families; 37 of those were served through Carolinas Medical Center of Union, 70 percent of the victims that they worked with through the rape crisis program are children under the age of 18 and 23 percent of those have been under the age of 10.  They responded to over 200 hotline calls.  Traumatic experiences last a lifetime; it impacts family as well as the community.  It is probably the most costly of crimes using mental health, medical expenses, and social service calls, not to mention the quality of life.  Being abused as a child increases their chances of being a juvenile delinquent by 59 percent and increases their chances of being arrested as an adult by 29 percent.  Survivors of abuse and sexual assault are much more likely to be suicidal, obese, or addicted to drugs.  Studies show that 9 out of 10 children never tell.  United Family Services is the sole provider of sexual assault counseling, they provide community education programs in preschools for up to 3 and 4 year old children up into elementary/high school here in our community about avoiding situations.  United Family Services also does training for community professionals (teachers/guidance counselors/child care workers/law enforcement officers) on how to appropriately respond to a child who has disclosed a sexual assault or abuse.  This increases the number of children who are getting connected to the services they need.  United Family Services opened the Tree House (Children’s Advocacy Center for medical exams and forensic interviews) in downtown Monroe back in December; this provides a child/teen friendly environment. This was made possible through a grant and donations.  By giving victims/families the support they need through counseling and advocacy United Family Services is finding that victims/families are more able to cope with the trauma.  Another benefit is that families that are supported through United Family Services are following through the judicial process.  Councilman Faulk asked what amount United Family Services is asking of other municipalities.  Ms. Caskey responded that they have giving the option of doing it on a per resident basis.   Ms. Caskey added that they get 25% of their funding from United Way and they access all of the state/federal funding that they are entitled to as a sexual assault or rape crisis center.  The Children’s Advocacy Center is an extension of the program.   
10 A.  Niblock Homes 
· Mayor Becker announced that Mr. Mark Michaud, Ms. Gail Goss, and Mr. Bob Moss of Niblock Homes were present this evening.  Mayor Becker explained that he and Councilman Faulk have spent quite a bit of time discussing some possibilities of a new subdivision in Mineral Springs to meet the conservation goals of our vision plan.  Time is of the essence with Niblock Homes.  Mayor Becker asked that Niblock Homes give everyone the opportunity to know what the plans are for the Bingham property on Pleasant Grove Road.  Mr. Michaud passed out a Niblock Homes brochure and explained that Niblock Homes is a home building company from Concord, North Carolina.  It was started by three brothers (Frank, William, and Mark) and has been in business since 1979.  Mr. Michaud stated that what they are presenting is what they would see as the framework, a memorandum of understanding; putting on record what Niblock Homes would do if they are able to go forward.  The memorandum of understanding is a joint document formed by meetings between representatives from Mineral Springs and Niblock Homes.    Mr. Michaud commented that they believed the property would layout very well; there is a lot of floodplain in there that would be dedicated to the town for use as part of the greenway system.  No more than 120 houses would be built; the houses would be large with the lots being in excess of an acre (possibly).  The absolute minimum tax value on the houses would be $250,000; however they are projecting that the houses would start at $350,000 and go up.  The subdivision would be “park” like similar to Brantley Oaks.  Very extensive soil testing has been done for septic systems and the soil is very good so that it will perk for that amount of houses in there.  Initially Niblock Homes would move forward with wells for the water source; however, if there is a possibility that they could get county water close by they may ask for approval for county water.  Councilwoman Critz asked if they would be building all of the homes or would some of the lots be sold to people with independent contractors.  Mr. Michaud responded that they intend to build all of the houses.  Councilwoman Critz asked if they were looking toward any kind of clubhouse, swimming pool, tennis courts, or anything of that nature.  Mr. Michaud responded that they consider that the extensive nature of the greenway and the size of the lots constitute the amenity for that; however there may be a picnic shelter (for example) that would tie in with the greenway system.  There will most likely be a homeowners association.  Mr. Michaud commented that he believed they could do a good job with this property and that it would be an asset to the town.  Mayor Becker commented that there is a relation between this new proposed project and litigation that is taking place on this site.  Mayor Becker asked Attorney Bobby Griffin if it were safe to say that the memorandum of understanding would have an affect on the status of that litigation.  Attorney Bobby Griffin deferred to Attorney Bob Hornik and added that he assumed if the town approved the memorandum of understanding that the two parties would rule favorably for your clients to sell to Niblock Homes and would bow out of the picture with a dismissal of the lawsuit.  Attorney Bob Hornik responded that he and Attorney Joe McCollum have already discussed a moving forward strategy.  Mayor Becker commented that was basically the other half of this presentation with Mr. Michaud, Mr. Moss, and Ms. Goss.  “Does that suit our vision in order to allow us to accept that and then move forward to the next step?  That’s sort of what we’re looking to do now”, Mayor Becker said.   Councilman Faulk commented that he has dealt with these folks enough; they really want to work for the town.  “This is a real good resolution to stop this lawsuit and also to have someone to come in and look out after our interests as much as theirs too”, Councilman Faulk said.  Mayor Becker pointed out that he had discussed in some detail the proposed project with Professors Ken Chilton and David Walters from UNCC and they both felt that it certainly reflected the spirit of what they were looking at for that property.    Councilwoman Critz commended Niblock Homes for the way they have gone about this by negotiating and being receptive to what they know this community aspires to.  Councilwoman Critz made a motion to sign and accept the agreement of understanding and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:  
Ayes: Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Faulk, and Neill 

Nays: None
· There was a brief recess in the meeting at this time.
 11.
Non-Profit Funding Requests
· Mayor Becker explained that there was a memo in the agenda packet.  There was not a specific request from Catawba Lands Conservancy; they have been funded at the $1,000 level and it wasn’t specified that they wanted that amount increased; however, Mayor Becker believed they would entertain that.  The other non-profits have made specific dollar amount requests.  There are unexpended funds in the budget to cover a certain level of funding for the current fiscal year.  Councilman Faulk asked if the town had any kind of guidelines on giving to non-profits.  Mayor Becker responded that it had been discussed (not a written policy) that the biggest criterion is what this agency does specifically and uniquely for Mineral Springs.    In discussing the amount to fund Catawba Lands Conservancy Councilwoman Neill pointed out that 83% of the people who responded to the recent town survey responded that they strongly agree/agree that unique natural areas should be protected from development.  “This is what we stand for, we stand for conservation”, Councilwoman Neill said.  After further discussion there was a consensus of the council to fund United Family Services at the $500 level, Council on Aging at the $1,000 level, Union County Community Arts Council at the $500 level, American Red Cross at the $1,000 level, and Catawba Lands Conservancy at the $2,500 level (corporate sponsorship).  Councilman Faulk made a motion to fund the non-profits at the level above and Councilwoman Critz seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Faulk, and Neill 

Nays: None
· Councilwoman Critz requested that the council excuse her from the remainder of the meeting.  Councilwoman Critz explained that her mother was recently diagnosed with inoperable lung cancer.  Councilwoman Critz further explained that she is spending a great amount of her time in High Point involved with the care of her mother; they must be at the cancer center early in the morning and she is leaving for High Point right now.  Councilwoman Neill made a motion to excuse Councilwoman Critz and Councilman Faulk seconded. The motion passed unanimously as follows: 
Ayes: Countryman, Cureton, Faulk, and Neill 

Nays: None
· Mayor Becker explained that the council should now consider a possible funding level for Waxhaw Fire Department as well as entering into the service agreement at the determined funding level.  Mayor Becker urged the council to adopt the agreement because it is very important for the fire departments ratings.  Mayor Becker further explained that this is the first year that Mineral Springs has been asked to support Waxhaw and the second full year that Mineral Springs has had a significant number of homes in their district.  The town initially funded the Mineral Springs Fire Department in the $1,000 to $2,500 level; in 2003 the town went to $6,500.  Mayor Becker pointed out that the town would need to do a budget amendment next month in order to authorize the expenditure out of “Fire Prevention”.  Councilwoman Neill commented that she did not object to funding the Waxhaw Fire Department, but because the area that is served by Waxhaw is about ten to fifteen percent of the town the amount requested is disproportionate to the rest of the community.  Councilman Faulk mentioned that he thought that the fire tax was supposed to cover this in order to stop some of the donation requests.  Mayor Becker responded that he believed that because this is the first year for that tax the county commissioners are requiring a zero budget increase.  The council continued discussion on the amount of funding for the Waxhaw Fire Department.  Councilman Countryman suggested the $2,000 range.  Councilwoman Neill commented that that sounded fair based on the number of houses (approximately 190).  Councilman Countryman added just from the pure economics of it; “if we are talking about ten percent as a low and fifteen percent as a high of the potential homes in the community, then if the requesting figure is $10,000, then ten or fifteen percent of $10,000, if you crunch the numbers $2,000 is a gracious amount”.  Mayor Becker added that it may be the time, because Mineral Springs and Waxhaw are currently the only two districts that are looking at the fee-to-tax shift that the town may be in a position where we will either decrease or possibly increase the Mineral Springs funding.  The town is probably going to be obligated to meet with the Springs and Waxhaw Departments to allocate funding on an ongoing basis.  Councilman Countryman added that the Town of Waxhaw should pick up a bigger chunk of what the Waxhaw Fire Department needs based on their growth rate.  Councilman Countryman made a motion to fund the Waxhaw Fire Department at the $2,000 for this upcoming fiscal year and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:   Countryman, Cureton, Faulk, and Neill

Nays:  None
· Councilman Faulk made a motion to approve the service agreement and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows: 
Ayes:   Countryman, Cureton, Faulk, and Neill

Nays:  None
12.
Planning Board and Board of Adjustment Appointments 
· Mayor Becker explained that Bill Southerland’s term expired on the Board of Adjustment; Mr. Southerland has expressed interest to Town Clerk Vicky Brooks in being reappointed although he has not returned his application as of yet.  Mayor Becker announced that there was one open position on the Planning Board and one expiring term on the Board of Adjustment.  Councilman Faulk made a motion to renew Bill Southerland’s term on the Board of Adjustment and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows: 
Ayes:   Countryman, Cureton, Faulk, and Neill

Nays:  None
· Mayor Becker explained that Ms. Janet Ridings expressed that if there were enough applications for positions available on the Planning Board she would certainly withdrew her application because she is already serving on a board.  The applications to be considered are Ms. Rebecca Poplin, Ms. Wanda Glenn, and Mr. John McKenzie.  Councilwoman Neill made a motion to appoint Ms. Wanda Glenn to the Planning Board and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:   
Ayes:   Countryman, Cureton, Faulk, and Neill

Nays:  None
13.
Consideration of Replacing the Resigned Town Council Member – 9:39 p.m.
· Mayor Becker explained that the council had the resignation of Councilwoman Alice Mabe and requested that the council officially accept the resignation.  Councilwoman Neill made a motion to officially accept Councilwoman Mabe’s resignation and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:   Countryman, Cureton, Faulk, and Neill

Nays:  None
· Mayor Becker explained that the council should now give guidance on getting this position filled.  Councilman Countryman commented that he does not think it needs to be filled right now.  It would not be in the best interest of the community at this point in time for two reasons; the town has five current sitting members, which would preclude any ties in voting; and it is not in the community’s best interest for an individual to be appointed by the mayor or the council, because it is not appropriate and the town should not expend monies to have a special election at this point.  Councilman Countryman stated from his personal standpoint it would be best if the council existed with five members until election time and let the community make the decision as to who they want to fill that position.  Councilman Faulk concurred with Councilman Countryman.  Mayor Becker pointed out that there was no requirement in the town’s charter; the general statute says that the town can leave the position unfilled basically indefinitely or an appointment can be made by the council at any time.  It was pointed out that the five current sitting members geographically represent the community   Councilman Countryman made a motion that we at this time do not fill it and that we work toward having it filled only at the next general election for council people and Councilman Faulk seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes:   Countryman, Cureton, Faulk, and Neill

Nays:  None
· Mayor Becker pointed out that this issue could be reopened if the council determines it necessary.

· Councilman Faulk suggested that the council do a resolution for Councilwoman Mabe.  Town Clerk Vicky Brooks asked if they would rather do a plaque.  Councilman Faulk made a motion to order a plaque honoring Alice Mabe and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:   Countryman, Cureton, Faulk, and Neill

Nays:  None
14.
Niblock Homes
· Moved to Item #10-A.
15.
Update on Harrington Hall
· Mayor Becker explained that Harrington Hall is the previous Victoria Ridge subdivision on McNeely Road that Dan Moser had done.  It was sort of caught in between the moratorium; there was talk that the subdivision would be modified because of the need for larger lots to allow well and septic to work.  They would be allowed to get the plat revised (even with the moratorium in place) as long as they came up with equal or fewer lots and maintained equal or greater amenities.   Their preliminary plat, which is being reviewed by Nadine Bennett shows 27 lots on 65 acres with 7 ½ acres being dedicated to the town (same greenway corridor and trail head as previously discussed) and a very nice square piece of land at the back to be purchased by the town at the $11,900 per acre figure.  
16.
Code Enforcement/Centralina Council of Governments Contract.
· Mayor Becker explained that Zoning Administrator Nadine Bennett and Town Clerk Vicky Brooks have been having discussions on the expense and inefficiency of Ms. Bennett having to do the day-to-day code enforcement (sign violations, home occupation problems, violations of the zoning ordinance).  Ms. Brooks has discussed it with Ms. Bennett and has offered to do a trial period as the code enforcement administrator, which can be a controversial position, because you have to tell people that they are in violation and “Vicky lives here”.  Ms. Brooks is willing to serve because she feels that it is the right thing to do.  Mayor Becker suggested that Ms. Brooks be compensated on an hourly basis, which is what COG is doing.  The compensation for Ms. Brooks is based on $16.00 an hour as opposed to the $70.00 hour that the COG contract calls for.  Ms. Brooks is willing to give it a trail basis; the council or Ms. Brooks could ask for the appointment to be terminated if it was not working for either party.  Mayor Becker pointed out that there were two agreements for COG; one with Ms. Brooks doing the code enforcement and one with COG doing it.  Councilman Faulk noted that the Board of Adjustment just had a touchy situation they had to deal with that could have been averted had we had someone local to look into it at the onset.  Mayor Becker explained to the council what the recent Board of Adjustment situation had been, involving an accessory building at the corner of Pleasant Grove and Raymond Austin roads that had been in violation of some ordinance provisions.  Councilman Faulk made a motion to appoint Town Clerk Vicky Brooks as of July 1, 2006 to be the code enforcement administrator and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows: 

Ayes:   Countryman, Cureton, Faulk, and Neill

Nays:  None
· Mayor Becker pointed out that Ms. Brooks will bill for her time at $16.00 per hour, which will go through the payroll system.  It will be billed to planning, because that is the department that administers code enforcement. 
· Mayor Becker explained that the service agreement that needs to be approved with COG is Option #1 at the $15,500 (COG doing the administration and Ms. Brooks doing the code enforcement).  Councilman Countryman made a motion to approve option #1 and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:  

Ayes:   Countryman, Cureton, Faulk, and Neill

Nays:  None
17.
Other Business 
· Councilwoman Cureton stated that she received her check this time; she did not burn it up!                      
18.
Closed Session – Consultation with Town Attorney Bobby Griffin 
· There was no need for closed session.
19.
Adjournment 
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to adjourn the meeting and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:   Countryman, Cureton, Faulk, and Neill

Nays:  None

· The meeting was adjourned at 10:07 p.m.
· The next scheduled meeting will be at 7:30 p.m. on July 13, 2006 at the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department.  

Respectfully submitted by:

_______________________________

__________________________



Vicky A. Brooks, Town Clerk


Frederick Becker III, Mayor
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